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October 13, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the King County Water District 19 (District) 2007 Water System Plan (Plan).
The Revised Code of Washington (RCW) 57.16.010 and King County Code (KCC) require that before becoming effective, water plans must be approved by King County.  Approval of the Plan will further provide state regulatory agencies the determination required under RCW 43.20.260 that the Plan is consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan and implementing development regulations.  In June 2009, the Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) reviewed the Plan and recommends its approval with the condition that the District and the county commence a joint planning process to remedy capacity constraints.  This letter, and attached matrix, describes the results of the county’s review of the Plan and affirms that the Plan meets King County requirements.  
Plan Summary
The District was established in 1925 to provide water service to the one square-mile area around the town of Vashon.  Through annexations and an enlarged service area as a result of the Coordinated Water System planning process, the District has grown to six square miles.  Over the years, the District has added sources of supply, storage facilities, and distribution lines.  During that time, some of the original sources have decreased in their yields, necessitating replacement sources and creating a challenge to meet new demand.  As of January 2007, the District served 1,421 connections, a ten percent increase in customers since the District’s 2000 plan.  Not all residents within the District’s service area receive water from the District; many use individual wells for water supplies.
The Plan describes how the District intends to meet the needs of its customers for the present and reasonably foreseeable future.  The Plan includes basic population and growth data, an analysis of the present water system, a list of planned improvements to that system, discussion of the District’s conservation and financial programs, and information on the management and operation of the District’s water system.
Service Area

The District’s service area is located on the eastern side of Vashon Island and extends south to include a small portion of the northern part of Maury Island.  Population densities in the District vary from the town of Vashon, which is fairly densely populated and includes some industrial and commercial businesses, to more rural densities throughout the rest of the District.  The District does not plan on any changes to its service area and it is consistent with the identified service area in the Vashon Coordinated Water System Plan (CWSP).  At this time, the District is in moratorium for new connections due to its inability to meet high summer demand because of a lack of source capacity.  

The District has been in moratorium for new connections for several years and proposes to continue the moratorium.  The Washington State Department of Health (DOH) is prepared to approve the plan with an explicit prohibition on new connections.  King County Comprehensive Plan policy F-217 provides that when a water service deficiency is identified, King County and the service provider shall remedy the deficiency through a joint planning process.  The UTRC has worked with the District commissioners to scope out a joint planning process for the next two years to include:

1. Source enhancement – through the new Beall well, transfer of Morgan Hill water right, and exploration of rainwater harvesting possibilities; 

2. Explore participation of Vashon Island utilities in technical groundwater study(ies) island-wide; and
3. Affirm conservation program elements and explore potential enhancements; and 

4. Explore offering customers efficiency of use opportunities. 

Policy F-217 also talks about addressing land use zoning if the water deficiency cannot be resolved.  However, in this case, a change to the land use zoning would not resolve the water shortage.  Our preliminary land use analysis indicates that existing uses plus the undeveloped existing legal lots exceed the capacity of the District to provide water.  The preliminary land use analysis merely reinforces that there is no land use planning option that will correct the water problem.
There are several other water systems adjacent to the District.  Heights Water, the Westside Water Association, the Burton Water Company, and the Maury Mutual Water Company all abut the District’s service area.  The District has an emergency intertie with Heights Water to the north and water can be moved in either direction through the intertie.  Several small community water systems are also located within the District’s service area boundaries.  The District is an approved Satellite System Management Agency and provides management and operations services to a pair of those smaller systems within the District’s service area.
Water Use Efficiency

Numerous statutes, KCC 13.28, and the King County Comprehensive Plan, require efficient water use.  Water use efficiency applies to both supply and demand management.  The District has been complying with the conservation planning requirements developed jointly by the Washington State Department of Ecology and DOH and the Washington Water Utilities Council for several years.  The District is also in the process of implementing the Water Use Efficiency Rule that was recently adopted by DOH.  The District has experienced difficulties in meeting current demand, not to mention new demand, so it recognizes the value of conservation and efficiency in extending existing supplies.  It has developed its own conservation plan, which contains many of the elements from the guidance above, and is currently implementing it.  The District has a good record in recent years concerning distribution system losses; its lost and/or unaccounted for water has averaged 4.8 percent from 2002 through 2006, and it has a good program for monitoring its system for leaks and repairing or replacing the leak as quickly as possible.

The District obtains water from a combination of three wells and Beall and Ellis creeks located at various points throughout the District’s service area.  Projected average daily water demand from all sources, without conservation, in 2008 was approximately .375 million gallons per day.  Average water use per connection varied between 205 and 225 gallons per day (gpd) from 2002 to 2006.  Based on that data, the District has decided to use 225 gpd for planning purposes, a figure within the range used by most other water utilities for planning.  The District is using a peaking factor of 2.88 for its planning, based on the maximum day usage during the same 2002-2006 period.  The peaking factor is very conservative.
When fully implemented, the District’s conservation program will satisfy the minimum requirements established in 2003 by the Municipal Water Law.  The District just became subject to the Water Use Efficiency Rule. 

Capital Improvement Program

The Plan contains a six-year capital improvement program (CIP) with an estimated $1.15 million in projects.  The CIP will be funded by general facilities charges, local facilities charges, water revenues, grants and low-cost loans, bonds, and/or outside funding sources.  Total water revenues in 2006 were $996,567.

Reclaimed Water and Regional Planning
The District recognizes the value of reclaimed water as a means to extending limited drinking water supplies.  At this time no reclaimed water is being produced on Vashon Island.
The District understands the value of water in a source-limited area such as Vashon Island and is committed to participating in regional planning and water supply development and has supported regional planning efforts such as the Vashon CWSP.  The District also participated in the development of the Vashon – Maury Island Ground Water Management Plan.

Ground Water Management
The District has wellhead protection programs for two of its three wells that are active.  Both wells were given high susceptibility ratings by the DOH.  The District also has a Watershed Control Program for its two surface water sources.

SEPA

The District completed a State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) checklist for the Plan and, as lead agency, issued a determination of non-significance for the issuance of the Plan on 
November 9, 2007.

The enclosed matrix provides additional information regarding the District's compliance with KCC requirements and consistency with the King County Comprehensive Plan.

I appreciate the District's cooperation in submitting the Plan and working with the UTRC review process.  If you have any questions about the Plan or the proposed ordinance, please feel free to contact Steve Hirschey, Chair of the UTRC, at 206-205-0817.

I urge the council to adopt the enclosed ordinance approving the District's Plan.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Jeff Lakin, General Manager, King County Water District 19


Susan Boyd, Vice President, PACE Engineers, Inc.

Richard Rodriguez, Regional Planner, Washington State Department of Health

Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget
Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks

Steve Hirschey, Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee
